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PRESS: Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.
CHAIR NISHIKI: . . .(gavel). . . Will the Public Services Committee please come to order? Let
the record show the attendance of Councilmembers Baisa, Kaho'ohalahala, Pontanilla
and Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Good morning. Excused are Committee Members Jo Anne Johnson, Danny
Mateo, and Bill Medeiros. Some of 'em will be coming in later. I'd like to, again,
apologize to those of you out in the Council Chambers. We try to start our meetings on
time, but today, a little late. Let me also introduce to you from the Corporation Counsel,
Kimberly Sloper. She's right there. Representing the Department of Housing and
Human Concerns, the Director Lori Tsuhako in pink. My Committee Staff, Scott
Jensen—he's the Legislative Analyst—and Clarita Balala, the Committee Secretary.
We're going to start with public testimony. The first one to testify is Cesar...Gaxiola.
That's proper, huh, Gladys?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, you did well. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: ... (Laughs)... I asked him that though.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

MR. GAXIOLA: Good morning, Public Service Committee Chair, Mr. Wayne Nishiki, and
good morning, Council Members. My name is Cesar Gaxiola. And I am the Executive
Director for the J. Walter Cameron Center. I'm here this morning to ask you for...for
your consideration in our request for a lease extension of the Cameron Center. We have
currently another 14 years before the current lease expires. But we are currently seeking
a photovoltaic system to put in place which is going to be giving us huge savings. What
the photovoltaic system is gonna do, it's gonna lock the kilowatt rate into a 24 cents per
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kilowatt with an annual increase of 3.95 for 20 years. What that means is that by the end
of 20 years, we're gonna be paying 48 cents. Last year, to give you an example, we were
paying 46 cents for three months because of the oil prices were skyrocketed. And so with
this, Cameron Center then can turn back and use these funds for operations and, of
course, maintenance—and you folks probably remember me—we are currently looking
into a rehabilitation plan for the Center. Since it has been open for 37 years a lot of our
systems, our plumbing, windows, doors and et cetera are in need in—they need to be
rehab. You know, 37 years of usage and weather and all of that.
Along with the...with the photovoltaic is the...we get more benefits than just the...the
savings and the...the funding, is also the benefit of the Cameron Center participating in
what we're calling now the "green era" is gonna be going into green and saving the
environment and burning less oil to produce electricity for our resident agencies and as
well as for the participants at each of these agencies benefit... benefits from. I don't
wanna take more time. We did submit 16 letters of support that we received from several
of the resident agencies, community members as well as our Board members. And so
with that, I just wanna stop here and...and...and see if you have any questions for me.
Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Cesar. Any questions for Cesar from Committee Members?
Gladys.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair And I wanna point out that I am a
non-voting Member of this Committee. But I'm very concerned with these non-profit
leases today and this is why I wanted to be here. You know, having firsthand experience
in what...what this involves and the importance of these County leases to our non-profits,
I just wanted to ask you, Cesar. The resolution is authorizing a 35-year grant lease and
you mentioned something longer. Can you tell us the...what...how that discrepancy will
affect you?
MR. GAXIOLA: Yes, the first term is a... is a 20 year with a... so set to work to go into a four,
five-year term, total of 40 years. What happens is...if the lease is, you know, below
the...that might hurt us with the contractor because for them it's an investment of little
bit over $2 million. So, you know, for them to come over and work with a non-profit and
invest $2 million on it and basically he told me, we're not sure right now if you're gonna
be here after 40 years. We wanna make sure that you will be here so we need to see, you
know, your lease for little bit longer than that so we can work with you. Otherwise, you
know, we can work with somebody else.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So the duration of the lease that you need or would ideally like to
have is?
MR. GAXIOLA: Fifty-five years.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Fifty-five years and that's because of this photovoltaic
arrangement that you're trying to do?
MR. GAXIOLA: Yes, but it also...it makes it easier for...for Cameron Center and any other
non-profit just to...to have that with you. Then when you go out and seek funding with
private foundations—especially private foundations—that's the first thing they look at
you. Do you own your property? Do you own the land? If you don't own it, do you
lease it? How long is your lease? You know, and you get into all these other questions
and basically if you have a 55 years, they're willing to work with you right away, you
know.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I can verify that because when I was dealing with the Weinberg
Center money to finish the MEO building, Weinberg would not look at me unless I had a
50-year lease because they said we don't wanna invest money in a non-profit that may
not be here. So I...I can certainly appreciate what you're trying to tell us. Thank you
very much and thank you for your efforts in reducing electrical costs for the agencies at
Cameron Center. That's really important. As the non-profits have to tighten their belts,
the less we have to spend on electricity is very good. Thank you.
MR. GAXIOLA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Councilman Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Not a question but I just wanna provide information to the
Committee that I...I belong to the Facility and Maintenance Committee of Cameron
Center. And what we're struggling with is trying to reduce our electrical costs for the
facility itself with this photovoltaic. It will provide us with savings but it's gonna take a
number of years to realize that, you know, the investment by the private investor to
realize a savings for Cameron Center. So I just wanna, you know, tell the Members here
this morning that I am a...standing member of the Facility and Maintenance Committee
for Cameron Center. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Sol Kaho' ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Not a question, Cesar, but I would like to say
that I appreciate that you are taking the effort to move Maui County and the agencies in
the right direction. Sustainable energy is something that we all must strive for and the
more that you set the example for others to look at, hopefully as policymakers we will be
able to follow suit in making sure that these kinds of developments in sustainable energy
is something that becomes more common than unusual. It is the right direction. You're
on track so I wanna applaud you for this opportunity to...to help your agencies to...to
wean themselves from the high cost of electricity and power. Yeah, so thank you, Chair.
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MR. GAXIOLA: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Thank you, Cesar.
MR. GAXIOLA: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Our next testifier, Edward Halealoha Ayau representing 'Aha Kukui 0
Molokai. He is the Project Manager.
MR. AYAU: Aloha kakou.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aloha.
MR. AYAU: 0 au Edward Halealoha Ayau. Mai Hoolehua, Molokai mai au. Good morning,
Mr. Chairman, Members of the Public Services Committee. I'm here to represent 'Aha
Kukui 0 Molokai, a non-profit organization, a canoe club from...from our island. And
the project that they've been working on for the last five years is to try and implement a
small portion of the Master Plan that was developed for Malama Cultural Park almost
15 years ago by the State of Hawaii that was subsequently not funded. And as a result,
none of the projects that the...the Master Plan anticipated or planned for was ever
implemented. And so one of the...the activities that was called for in this Master Plan
was the building of...of halau wa'a, of...of canoe houses. And 'Aha Kukui 0 Molokai
is...had taken the initiative to implement that portion of the Master Plan. We've been
working with different County agencies, Director Tsuhako's Housing and Human
Concerns Department, as well as the Department of Parks and Recreation, to identify
what all the requirements were to pull off such a project. We've completed most of the
Land Use Planning requirements in order to update the environmental assessment for the
project. And one of the key elements now is...is...to...to be able to obtain a lease. And
so we're here to testify in support of...of the passage of...of the resolution to...to grant
our organization a lease of 2.97 acres and this is at Tax Map Key 5-3-01, Parcel 5.
We've raised approximately $300,000 for this project through grants, strictly through
grants. The monies that the club raises internally is for their operations. And the grants
that we were able to get were to...to try and achieve this project.
Also with me today is some of our consultants, Jason Medema from Chris Hart Partners
who's our land use planner, Fran Palama and Carlo Priska, who are our architectural
consultants. We've developed some preliminary plans for...for the property based on our
discussions with both Parks and Recreation and Housing and Human Concerns. We've
provided written testimony and just provided our...the maps and drawings of our
proposed halau this morning. And so we stand by our testimony and are willing to
respond to any questions. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions from Committee Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Councilman Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And thank you and good morning.
MR. AYAU: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm looking at your map right now, the first page.
MR. AYAU: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This completely out is the 2.6 acres?
MR. AYAU: 2.97.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Nine seven, I'm sorry. I...I stand corrected and I
apologize. And these various buildings and canoe sheds and all the other items that you
show here, will be built with this grant monies that you have and, I guess, additional
monies that you need to raise?
MR. AYAU: Actually, that's a good clarification. The additional monies we'll need to raise.
We have probably, I would say, half of the funds we need to build, is only to build the
halau that's closest to the ocean.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The hula halau center?
MR. AYAU: No, the...the canoe—if you look on the map and you see the...the canoes along
the shoreline, the structure immediately adjacent to it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The canoe shed?
MR. AYAU: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That...that's the one you're referring to?
MR. AYAU: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So once that is completed, then the rest, hopefully, in
the...in the future years will be developed?
MR. AYAU: And...yes. And the proposal that we are gonna be putting forward when—if we're
able to acquire the lease—is to propose a phase development in terms of the first phase
being the...the 'Aha Kukui's halau wa' a, the one you see adjacent to the ocean.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
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MR. AYAU: And then we're also having our architects plan and design two additional halau
wa'a that was also anticipated for this area by the Master Plan and make it available to
any other... canoe club that may, you know, have the need for... for canoe houses 'cause
here in this area there's...there's, aside from Molokai Canoe Club which is to the far
right, there's no...there's no structures to cover your canoes. Everything is exposed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I see.
MR. AYAU: And so, you know, there's a real need to...to build these halau to...to house the
canoes. And for Kukui, it's even more important because we were able to get a grant to
have our...our koa canoe built. And so when that canoe...arrives back home, we...we're
certainly gonna need a structure to, not just house it, but to secure it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And, I guess, the last question I have, what is—this
30 year, would this allow you enough time to not only do what you are planning to do
immediately but in the future? Because as we just heard from the previous testifier, many
times foundations won't even talk unless you're talking 30, 40, 50 year leases. Do you
think this is sufficient for what you guys are working towards right now?
MR. AYAU: Yes. And...and a good indication of that is we've been able to get these grants,
absent the lease.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. AYAU: So having a lease of a 30-year tenure will really support Kukui's efforts and for
which we are grateful.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I think you guys do a wonderful job and, again, this
is just perpetuating and making sure the host culture is kept alive and well. And I thank
you for your efforts and your group.
MR. AYAU: Mahalo.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Aloha and -MR. AYAU: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --mahalo for your testimony. Sony, I was little bit late so I
didn't hear all of it. But I wanted to ask you, in the construction of this canoe hale, is it
gonna be built in the traditional Hawaiian way with traditional materials?
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MR. AYAU: We're still in discussions with our...our architectural consultants about that. But
one of the things that we're definitely...are sure of is that the design is going to be
traditional. And so the...the design that's being used is what's called the kauhale which
involves multiple structures. And the A-frame roof—I mean, a lot of the design features
of the halau is going to be traditional Hawaiian.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. AYAU: In terms of materials, because, you know, our budget is very small, the architects
are encouraging us to use traditional materials that we have readily available on Molokai.
And so that's something else that we're looking at. In the end, how much funds we're
able to raise and their availability is going to determine, you know, what
the...what...what shape the halau is going to take. But the design definitely is...is
being... is going to be Hawaiian.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So do you anticipate the roofing to be thatched?
MR. AYAU: Honest—okay, so my two consultants ...(chuckles)... are both nodding their
heads, so the answer is yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And I'm not sure if you're familiar with this person
in the Hana area, Francis Sinenci.
MR. AYAU: Sinenci. Palani?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah.
MR. AYAU: Yeah, I know him well.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: He's very experienced in building the hale so you might
consult with him in, you know, some advice on...on his experiences of putting these up.
MR. AYAU: I've already—actually I've already talked to him.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. AYAU: 'Cause I...I, yeah, I know him.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And I think this is a great project and thank you for
bringing it forward.
MR. AYAU: Mahalo.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions for Mr. Ayau? Sol.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you. Halealoha, aloha.
MR. AYAU: Ai, aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA:
just following up with Member
Medeiros' question about the design part. You're aware of our indigenous architecture?
MR. AYAU: I'm aware because I believe it was your initiative -COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah.
MR. AYAU: --which you passed.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And then I just wanted to find out some of the
requirements in this structure for fire. Is that something you've already talked about?
MR. AYAU: I see two thumbs up from the consultants. So I imagine the answer is yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
MR. AYAU: If you like, I can ask them to come up and more—`cause that's really
their...details of the design is kinda their kuleana.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And...just the dimensions of the
structure, or...you know what the length of the...the halau is? Well, let me ask you this,
are you using in any of the indigenous architectural guidelines at all in the design of this?
MR. AYAU: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So you are very familiar with all of the
fire requirements and...and the use of thatching material should you choose to do that
and...?
MR. AYAU: Well, myself, no. Our consultants, yes, and therefore, the organization, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Good. I'm...I'm just happy that finally
some...some development is happening in the park, because it's been a long, long time
since it's been set aside. And I know the amphitheater when it was first -MR. AYAU: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: --opened was at first, very first use. So this is
good to see that it's growing.
MR. AYAU: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: All right. Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Someone behind you?
MR. AYAU: These are our architectural consultants.
CHAIR NISHIKI: I think they signed up to speak, so...
MR. AYAU: They did.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Maybe at that time, they can answer Mr. Kaho'ohalahala's questions. Thank
you so much. Any other questions for Mr. Ayau? Seeing none, thank you so much.
MR. AYAU: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: The Chair is remiss. Also representing the Fire Department we have Captain
Louis Romero and also Battalion Chief Jeff Shaffer. And we thank you for fighting that
fire in Kihei. Thank you. Next testifier is Francine Palama.
MS. PALAMA: Aloha kakahiaka, Chair Nishiki, Council Members. My name is Francine
Palama, Architectural Doctoral candidate from the University of Hawaii, who is part of
the team for `Aha Kukui Molokai's canoe Halau wa'a. I'd like to also introduce the
architect who's working on the project. And that is Carlo Priska who's also be coming
up to testify. And to answer your question with regards to the fireproof roofing,
Mr. Chairman, may I ask that Carlo come forward because this is something that he's
researched.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah.
MS. PALAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: So we'll include both you and Carlos [sic] in this testimony.
MS. PALAMA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: That way.
MR. PRISKA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The material that we have is a synthetic thatch. It is
a Class A material. Class A meaning that it's fire resistant if you...you can put a match
to it. It'll...a flame will come up. You take the match away, the flame stops. It
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automatically stops. It's a waterproofing system for...for roof materials. I did one
project with this material and...on Oahu it's at the Kukui Plaza Pavilion. There are some
of the hotels in Waikiki have—well, throughout Hawaii—have this material on
their... some of their roofs already for various pavilions. Again, it is a fireproof... fire
resistant—nothing is fireproof—fire resistant material. All of the materials that we're
using or contemplating use are typical Hawaiian materials. We're using the ohia posts
for...for the roof structure. We're using...where is it...okay...the pohaku for...for the
lower walls. The interior walls that you see on Page 2—or Page 3, excuse me—those are
all fire resistant materials also which would be primarily a gypsum board type material
with a stucco finish to resemble Hawaiian...mud walls that you used to see at one time.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for...
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Question, Chair. Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Sol.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: In...in the...in the thatched material, you have a
piece of...is that...
MR. PRISKA: That's the waterproofing.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: So that goes onto the roof itself?
MR. PRISKA: The underlinement [sic] goes on the roof itself.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And then the thatch?
MR. PRISKA: Then the thatch sits on top.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And that's the full extent of the thatch?
Just like that? And you're just overlaying?
MR. PRISKA: Yes. You overlay it. But that's cut short. That actually comes in longer sections
and the way its fabric...the way it's erected is depending on the thickness of the thatch
that you want to see in appearance. The thicker the...the thatch appearance, the more
layers.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: You have?
MR. PRISKA: You put the...the layers are closer together. They're put...they're tested for
hurricane conditions and they're...
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: The Hawaiian...Hawaiian hale was hurricane
tested already. ... (Chuckling)...
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MR. PRISKA: Well, that's why...that's why I said hurricane resistant.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: No, I...I think that's innovative in the use of,
you know, fire resistant materials. In your...your pohaku use, are you using mortared or
unmortared?
MS. PALAMA: I think that would be up to the client whether or not they're looking at wanna
use traditional non-mortar or mortar. But we're also looking at the structural integrity of
the structure itself. And most of the canoe hales that I have researched across the State
has been with mortar.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So you'd be adding that. And you're
meeting all of the fire requirements, then, with these materials. And are you putting a
sprinkler system?
MR. PRISKA: As far as I know, the building code does not require -COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Is not required?
MR. PRISKA: --but we will—it will definitely meet building code or...or else it's not gonna get
built.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Maybe just to help you with a little
bit information. The one hale in Hana which was built for the Hana Cultural Center, we
had to retrofit with fire sprinklers.
MR. PRISKA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So you might check on that. I wanted to ask you, even
though this is a halau, a hale for canoe, you know, it's traditional in our culture to be sure
that accommodations are made for our kupuna who advise everything. So hopefully in
your...the design of this, it's kupuna-friendly because, you know, they have difficulties
sometimes in their mobility. And so we hope that they can access this easily. Is that
a... are you taking into account that?
MS. PALAMA: Yes, we are, Council Chairman [sic] Medeiros. All of this is ramp so there's
no staircases involved. And that was one of the things that we looked into, was to have
accessibility for our seniors as well as ourselves because we transition from makua to
kupuna. So we wanna be able to access the canoe hale also.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh. Yeah, sometimes for the aesthetic part of these
hales, they sometimes put ili ili rocks around it which is not good for kupuna because
they have walkers or they have, you know, wheelchairs. So I ask you to be sure on your
design that it is kupuna-friendly and they can access it. So once again, I would say, I
would advise you to talk to Palani Sinenci in Hana who has built these around the State
and even in Polynesia. So he's very familiar with the codes and the construction of these.
But it's very welcoming to hear on this project. Mahalo. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Any other questions from Committee Members?
Seeing none, let the record show the other testifier is Carlo Priska, P-R-I-S-K-A. And we
thank you both for coming this morning.
MR. PRISKA: Thank you.
MS. PALAMA: Thank you, Mr. Chair Thank you, Council Members.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Joseph Keanini, followed by Brandon DeCambra. Joseph represents Ka
Lima. Thank you.
MR. KEANINI: Hi, good morning, everybody. My name is Joseph Keanini Ka Lima is
doing...a very good job. I hope this can keep up for our...our Ka Lima re... (short pause
— mouthpiece fell off mic)... Excuse me about that. ... (Laughter)... That's not the first
time, I hope. Ka Lima is trying to keep the Kalima going. And I hope can...you guys
can support us. Thank you. That's all I get fo' say.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Keanini. Any questions for Joseph?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Seeing none, thank you so much for coming this morning. Brandon
DeCambra, also a client of Ka Lima 0 Maui, followed by Chantal Ratte.
MR. DECAMBRA: Hi, my name is Brandon DeCambra from Maui, Kahului, Pukalani. I will
like to keep our building because of...because the...the basketball court right...the
court...basketball court and Romeo and Moe. The cooking for class and bathroom and
upstairs and art...the art room and...and keep our garden and parking for our van.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Brandon. Any questions for Brandon from Committee
Members? Seeing none, thank you again for coming to testify. Chantal Ratte, followed
by Crystal Nunes.
MS. RATTE: Good morning, Chairman. Good morning, Council Members. Thank you for the
opportunity. Ka Lima 0 Maui opened its door in 1955 to assist people with disabilities to
find employment. In 1973, we moved into the Cameron Center where we have been
renting space for programs and administrative ever since. The Cameron Center has
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served us well. It's been a great home for us. But being an agency 50, what, 55 years
now, our long-time dream has been to have our own home so we can expand and improve
our programs. In 1989, Ka Lima started leasing the two-acre site in question to open a
plant nursery. Unfortunately, the nursery was closed in 2003 and at that point, the
multi-purpose building that sits on that two-acre property was renovated to accommodate
the Medicaid Waiver Program . . . (change tape, start 1B). . . which Brandon is part of.
The Medicaid Waiver Program is basically an adult day health program where we have
cooking classes, art classes. They grow plants, many activities.
Our dream is to build two facilities, to add two facilities on that two-acre site. One of
them would be a 5,000 square foot building to address our program and administrative
needs with an underground part to it for our grounds and custodial services where we
could store all our equipments and also have a work area to work on the equipment and to
protect it. The other portion is a new venture for Ka Lima. It would be 100 percent
affordable housing for economically disadvantaged adults. And that would consist of
two different units of four single apartments each on our site.
I know that in December the Policy Committee met and there was some issues raised and
some concerns and I just wanna go over quickly. I believe all of...all the Council's
Members received correspondence from myself addressing these but I'll just go over
them briefly. So the property in question is not part of the Cameron Center per se. It's
different 'cause I know there was some discussion last time. We do have access road
from the Cameron Center and the Cameron Center fully supports our access, the access
road and our project. And the...the site is used...the site in question is being used right
now with the multi-purpose building Medicaid Waiver Program on it. And we also
currently store all of our grounds equipment on that site currently.
We fully realize that there's a lot of zoning issues on the property. We have a tentative
agreement with a planning firm to...to apply for Section 201H application. The whole
object was, you know, this is the first step for us. The Board did not want to spend a lot
of funds into a project without the assurance of a long-term lease. And we all know the
story about approaching funders. So this has been a two-year process for us so we're
looking forward to being able to move forward to construct our dream home and...and
proceed. So I...I encourage you to support our application. Any questions?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Again, your name?
MS. RATTE: I'm sorry. Chantal Ratte. I'm the Executive Director.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you very much, Chantal. Any questions? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Chantal. You were saying
this affordable housing, these would be primarily for your... clients?
MS. RATTE: Yes, but they would be also open to the community.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So, but the first priority would go to the clients in
Ka Lima, right?
MS. RATTE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And what are you looking as far as rents are
concerned? What kind of area? When you say 100 percent affordable, what would you
be...kinda trying to set prices at?
MS. RATTE: Well, I've had discussion with Lokahi Pacific to see how they come up with their
rent. So we haven't come up with a...a fixed amount but certainly we're gonna follow
the guidelines established by HUD and whatnot. And so I'm in close contact with Lokahi
Pacific as to follow their guidelines.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And then the last question I have, approxi—will
this be co-ed or would this be...
MS. RATTE: The idea is if we have eight units, the possibility of putting one staff person in one
of those units but it's one person per unit.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So you're talking eight...eight clients or seven clients plus
one staff
MS. RATTE: Yes. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions for Chantal?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Question, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Sol.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you, Chair. Aloha, Chantal. How many
clients do you have currently?
MS. RATTE: We serve about 200 individuals per year. We have over 40...we hire currently
over 40 persons with disabilities on our payroll at the moment. And we have about 15
consumers in the Medicaid Waiver Program.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, so this proposed housing then is only
going to accommodate just seven individuals, then?
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MS. RATTE: But, well, many of our...our consumers live with family right now. So this
housing would not be...conducive to everybody, to all the clients we serve.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: So that would fit the...the...the need that you
have then? Just the...the seven units then?
MS. RATTE: I believe so.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And then, you...do you have any
proposed designs yet of how you envision that to be a part of—and I'm looking at
the...today's agenda—are we talking about... is two acres?
MS. RATTE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And do you have any designs that are
available to look at in terms of what you envision that to be? And how it would be...
MS. RATTE: We do have some preliminary design from our Board member that is an architect
that he completed, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So that would be something that we
might be able to take a look at as well?
MS. RATTE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, okay. Then, that's all the questions I have
right now, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Good morning and mahalo for
your testimony. So currently these, this two acres is where you still have the
multi-purpose building and the former plant nursery?
MS. RATTE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And you have a current lease on that?
MS. RATTE: Yes, we do.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: When does that lease expire?
MS. RATTE: 2024.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: 2024?
MS. RATTE: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And you're asking for an extension of a 50-year lease?
MS. RATTE: It's actually 50 years from the date it is signed so technically it's a 35-year
extension but we want a total lease of 50 years.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So the lease will...include the balance of years you
have currently?
MS. RATTE: I would have to look over at Ms. Sloper because I think the way she drafted the
lease, it's sort of a new lease. Am I correct?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Well, we can ask her when the...
CHAIR NISHIKI: We can get that clarification from her.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes, we can ask that after the testimonies are done. So,
your...your project will sit on this property?
MS. RATTE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for your testimony. Mahalo,
Mr. Chairman
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Gladys.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you, Chantal, for being
here and to the great work you do at Ka Lima. I...it's exciting to look in the gallery and
see your clients here supporting this. This is really nice. So you're looking for a total
50-year lease?
MS. RATTE: Correct, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And, of course, I'm pretty sure this is tied into funding.
MS. RATTE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So you've already experienced this thing about you better have
enough years or --
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MS. RATTE: Oh, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --it's hard to invest in you. Well, with an agency that's as old as
Ka Lima and with the credibility of Ka Lima, it seems like a, you know, easy investment.
So thank you again.
MS. RATTE: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee Members? Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Ratte, for being here this morning.
I know I've had...had lot of conversation with you. ... (Chuckles)... And again, you
know, I just wanna comment in regards to the type of work that you folks do for the
County of Maui in making sure that some of our disabled...individuals, you know, do
have employment. I...I do have a question, though. In this 201H application that you're
thinking about going forward, when do you expect the 20114 application to be brought
forward?
MS. RATTE: Well, it was...everything was put on hold when the lease didn't...didn't move
forward for a while. So I don't have a firm answer on that question. If... if the lease is
approved, I know we're gonna move forward as soon as we can.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: And you talk about zoning change?
MS. RATTE: Well, I know -VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Possibility of zoning change?
MS. RATTE: --currently it's zoned as R-3 and in the Community Plan it's public/quasi-public.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay.
MS. RATTE: So it would...has to be changed.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, may...maybe you should have a conversation with
Director Tsuhako in regards to the 201H and the process 'cause I do believe there's some
exemptions in regards to land use. So I'm just offering that comment to you.
MS. RATTE: Okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Any other questions from Committee Members?
Seeing none, thank you so much, Chantal. Crystal Nunes, a client of Ka Lima 0 Maui,
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followed by Fae Torres. Hey, Paul, you can tell' em to put down that sound box outside
there, please?
MS. NUNES: Aloha. My name is Crystal Nunes. I'm from Ka Lima 0 Maui and I like you
please, please continue supporting Ka Lima 0 Maui to build our new home. Thank you
very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much. Are you done?
MS. NUNES: Yes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Any questions from Committee Members? Seeing none, thank you
again for coming to testify. Fae Tones, followed by Helen Barron [sic] . Fae is also a
client of Ka Lima. Thank you, Scott. ... (Adjusting mic)...
MS. TORRES: Hi. My name's Fae Tones from Ka Lima Maui. I have been in Ka Lima in 30
years. Now I would like to talk about Ka Lima... Ka Lima 0 Maui lease. I would like
the lease to be continued as long as possible because I like the staff and building Waiver
Program.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much, Fae. Any questions from Committee Members? Seeing
none, Helen Barron [sic], who is the Maui Program Coordinator for the Lung
Association.
MS. BARROW: Good morning, Mr. Chair, and good morning, Committee. My name is Helen
Barrow from the American Lung Association in Hawaii. Thank you for the opportunity
to provide comments on the J. Walter Cameron Center's lease extension request.
The Maui Chapter of the American Lung Association in Hawaii has been fortunate to be
able to call the Cameron Center home since 1973. We provide asthma education to
children and adults, tobacco prevention for youth, Quit Smoking kit distributions and
tobacco cessation for teens and adults for over 1,200 clients on Maui. We are grateful for
the Cameron Center's central location that provides easy accessibility for the general
public to get to us and for us to reach the schools and public where we give our asthma
education and tobacco prevention programs. Our office has a handicapped parking place
right outside and a conference room ten steps down the hall which makes it easy for our
Better Breathers Club members to park and come right in. For those that are diagnosed
with emphysema, chronic bronchitis or other lung conditions...accessibility is a
necessity. For trainings and meetings, the benefits at the Cameron Center include
easy-to-get-to conference rooms, economical healthy meals and outdoor seating areas to
enjoy them in. The Center is a wonderful place where not only clients but also their
families can feel comfortable and secure.
At this time when budgets are even more important than ever, we at the American Lung
Association in Hawaii are grateful that our monthly assessment fees are still lower than
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average to allow our agency to continue to provide its services to the Maui community.
A lease extension of 55 years will allow the Cameron Center to continue providing and
expanding our services to the Maui community. The lease extension will allow for the
application of grants for the needed rehabilitation improvements of the J. Walter
Cameron Center. Please allow the vision ... (pause)... of J. Walter Cameron to continue
for all people have a peaceful place to come to in Wailuku. Sorry.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. And thank you for your heartfelt testimony. Any other questions
from Committee Members? Seeing none, thank you again, Helen.
MS. BARROW: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Clyde Murashige, followed by Paul Horikawa. Clyde sits on the Board of
Directors for the J. Walter Cameron Center.
MR. MURASHIGE: Good morning, Mr. Chair, and Members of the Committee. My name is
Clyde Murashige. I'm the Board Chair of the J. Walter Cameron Center and I'm here
testifying in support of the Cameron Center's request for a 55-year extension to our lease.
As was stated before, financing or grant applications are important parts of the forward
movement...moving forward with the J. Walter Cameron Center's facilities. Not only is
that an important factor when different private foundations look at grant applications but
also as part of the Center's expansion plans in the long term. We also look at private
financing including bank financing. That's one of the critical issues that the banks
always bring up. How long is your lease? And as was stated earlier, if it's a fairly short
lease, they won't look at financing. I think a good example of what we encountered with
that was last year we financed a new chiller to the tune of $300,000. That was an issue as
to how long our lease was. And that was part of our green initiative. The chiller has
actually started to pay dividends in the sense that it's reduced our energy consumption,
depending on the electrical rates obviously, but anywhere from 20 to 30 percent. So
we're...we're looking for that kind of initiative.
Also, we wouldn't be able, without the lease extension, to do another facility such as
Kahi Kamalii which is our Head Start Child Care Center because we would not be able to
finance the project. And going forward, the Center assumes that the demand on the
facilities of the Center will be increased. Currently, we serve over, through our resident
agencies, over 30,000 people a year. In the Center our auditorium has housed over 1,000
meetings a year. And we see that demand increasing. So we would like to provide for
the opportunity to expand. And the lease extension will certainly help us tremendously in
being able to secure financing for expansion projects. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee Members? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. And aloha, good morning,
Mr. Murashige.
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MR. MURASHIGE: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Does the Board of Directors set policy for operations at the
Cameron Center?
MR. MURASHIGE: We do. Essentially, we work with the resident agencies. The Board's
responsibility is essentially to maintain and expand the Center. We are responsible for
generating the capital improvement funds to do expansions and repairs.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So for your resident tenants—what do you call them? The
people that utilize the Center?
MR. MURASHIGE: Our resident agencies.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Resident agencies, thank you. For them, there is a lease
agreement with a attached fee?
MR. MURASHIGE: There's really not a lease agreement. There's...there's an assessment that
goes along with it. Basically, that assessment assists in paying the day-to-day operational
costs associated with the Center, because we provide shared services including
administrative services, shared faxes, and e-mail opportunities, shared computers.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So the resident agencies contribute a...a fee that's the
Board of Directors determine to be appropriate for that agency?
MR. MURASHIGE: We do that and in addition to that, we often subsidize that fee.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. Okay, and how many resident agencies do you have
at that Center?
MR. MURASHIGE: Currently, 20.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: How many, 20?
MR. MURASHIGE: Twenty.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Murashige. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee Members? Seeing none, thank you,
Clyde.
MR. MURASHIGE: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Paul Horikawa, who also serves on the Board, followed by Jason Medema.
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MR. HORIKAWA: Hi, hi, good morning, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Public Services
Committee. My name is Paul Horikawa. As Chairman Nishiki had noted earlier, I'm a
member of the Board. I serve as...on the Board with Clyde. And I'd also like to thank
Lori and her...her Department for supporting the request that's before you today. I'm
here to speak in favor of...of this matter and request that the County grant a 55-year lease
extension to Cameron Center. I...I notice that the agenda said it was a new 35-year lease
but, and I think it was clarified earlier that the request is for a 55-year lease. You know,
Cameron Center, as noted in Cesar's testimony earlier has provided invaluable services to
the community for the past 35 years. I was...I was in high school when Cameron Center
opened and I was fortunate to attend the grand opening of Cameron Center. But I also
attended the grand opening of...of this building about, oh, seven months earlier and so
the buildings are of comparable age.
And one thing I did want to note is that, you know, through the years, you know,
Cameron Center through the...the agencies have provided, you know, valuable services
to the community. My wife attended the childbirth classes there for...to prepare her to
give birth to my two daughters. So I have...I have a special and a good feeling about the
services that have been...have been provided by the agencies. I have had relatives or,
you know, work with various agencies, Ka Lima who's here to testify for their 50-year
lease, The Arc of Maui, and the Maui Mental Health Association. You know, I've had a
real good...you know, it has...it has had a very positive contribution to the community.
In keeping with, I guess it, you know, providing service to the community, Cameron
Center—and I'm really excited that this Board is, you know, you know, is embarking on
a very innovative and a very, you know, positive project to install the photovoltaic
system. And that, you know, continuing the service to the community for an extended
period...period of time, in my mind is very important. But pursuing this project is also
very important as well. I would hope that the County with its vast resources could, at
some point in time, embark on a similar project to lessen its, the cost that it...that must be
paid to maintain this building. In...in conclusion, you know, for reasons aspired by...by
Cesar and Clyde, we would ask that the Committee recommend approval of the
resolution that extends the lease for 55 years. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Horikawa. Any questions for Paul? Seeing none, thank you.
Jason Medema. He is with 'Aha Kukui 0 Molokai, followed by Sandy Baz.
MR. MEDEMA: Good morning, Mr. Chair and Council Members. My name is Jason Medema.
I am with the firm of Chris Hart and Partners. I'm the Land Use Planning Consultant for
'Aha Kukui 0 Molokai and I'm here to testify in favor of their application for grant of
real property at Malama Cultural Park. You've heard a lot from other members of our
project team and I don't really have much else to add. I guess, if I may reiterate a couple
of things very briefly. The proposed halau actually represents what was one component
of a Master Plan for Malama Cultural Park that was undertaken by the State in the
mid-'90s. There was an environmental assessment for the whole project and at the time it
was envisioned as a focal point of community and cultural activity in Kaunakakai. They
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got a hula mound and a restroom and a sign and at some point, whether via, through
evaporation of political will or other means, it basically...it basically stopped. So the
client is taking it upon themselves to secure funding and actually perform a new
environmental assessment in support of the canoe halau and not only to provide a place
for their activities and for their... for their canoeing and their community activities but
also, ideally, this will become a catalyst that may eventually see the...the full
development of the Cultural Park. We can only hope that at this point. But at any rate,
I'll open up for questions if you have any. I so hope that your favorable consideration of
the...of the lease will be forthcoming. We've received approval from the Grants Review
Committee in November, and the Parks Department was enthusiastic about it as well.
And I hope you'll be also. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Jason? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Yes, good morning and aloha.
Mahalo for being here. So as the consultant to the project, what services will your
company provide to 'Aha Kukui 0 Molokai?
MR. MEDEMA: We are preparing the environmental assessment and essentially guiding them,
assisting them through the process of obtaining a Special Management Area permit and
as well as draft and final environmental assessments representing the client before
various County boards and the Molokai community...or Molokai Planning Commission,
sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So in your experience in doing this kind of work, what is
the estimation of being able to complete your portion of...of the project?
MR. MEDEMA: Well, to some extent that depends on scheduling with the various commissions
and... and the process of reaching out to the community. But this lease is essentially the
last step that we will need to move forward with the completing the environmental
assessment and then filing the draft. I would hope that that process could be completed
and...and building permits could be in the works within nine to ten months from now.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Mahalo for your responses and your testimony.
MR. MEDEMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any other questions for Jason? Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Medema, thank you for being here this
morning and clarifying some of the questions that I had in regards to environmental
assessment that needs to be done as well as going through the SMA process. But you
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mentioned about the grants review. Am I to understand that the grants—you guys gonna
go for some Grant Review funding in November?
MR. MEDEMA: Actually, no, the...the initial application for grant of real property was
reviewed by the Grants Review Committee in November which was the first step in the
process that...
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, for this particular property?
MR. MEDEMA: Yes, sir.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions for Jason? Seeing none, thank you so much.
MR. MEDEMA: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Sandy Baz, the CEO for MEO.
MR. BAZ: Good morning, Chair Nishiki and Committee Members and non-Committee
Members who joined this morning. My name is Sandy Baz and, yes, I'm the CEO for
Maui Economic Opportunity. And I wanted to testify this morning in support of two
items on here, PS-13 and PS-18, the leases for the Cameron Center and for Ka Lima 0
Maui.
First of all, I'll testify as their neighbor. Maui Economic Opportunity's Weinberg Family
Center is located, you know, directly next to both of these facilities. And they are good
neighbors and we would like them to continue to be our neighbors for a long time to
come. So when looking at the lease amount, numbers of years of leases, it's kinda
confusing of why one's 50-year and one's 35-year. And it might be nice to make that
consistent. I know from experience that when you're writing grants, when you're
looking for funding for facilities, site control is one of the key factors. And the longer
you have site control, the more likely you're gonna be able to get funding to support
that. ..that project.
Then, also, we are a tenant of the Cameron Center because our Kahi Kamalii which is our
infant/toddler center is actually located on Cameron Center grounds. And so we are also
a tenant of theirs and they are good landlords. They do the best job that they can to
reduce the...the actual assessments that we have to pay. You know, we don't pay rent
necessarily. We pay an assessment based on the costs. And the more that they can do to
reduce the costs, the less assessment we have to pay. And that'll help, you know, all of
the resident agencies of the Cameron Center. So just wanted to come here and offer my
support for these two leases. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Sandy. Any questions for Mr. Baz? Seeing none, thank you.
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MR. BAZ: All right, thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Is there anyone out there in the gallery that has not signed up that would like
to speak? You can walk down here and talk to us. None? If there are no objections, the
Chair will close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
CHAIR NISHIKI: It is now 10:05. We will take a ten-minute recess till 10:15 and then proceed
into decision-making. Thank you. . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

10:05 a.m.

RECONVENE: 10:17 a.m.
CHAIR NISHIKI: . . . (gavel). . . . . .(change tape, start 2A). . . Chair would like to reconvene
the Public Services Committee meeting.
ITEM NO. 5: AUTHORIZING A GRANT OF A LEASE OF COUNTY REAL
PROPERTY TO `AHA KUKUI 0 MOLOKAI (C.C. No. 09-33)
CHAIR NISHIKI: We'll turn to Item No. 5 which is a resolution Authorizing a Grant of a Lease
of County Real Property to 'Aha Kukui 0 Molokai. Would the Director of Human
Services like to speak on this resolution?
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Good morning, Mr. Chair and Members. The property
in question for the lease to 'Aha Kukui 0 Molokai is really under the control of the
Department of Parks and Recreation. And I spoke with Director Horcajo this morning
and we previously had a meeting with Mr. Ayau and Mr. Adolph Helm who's the
president of the club a few weeks ago and asked them to provide the County with their
Master Plan. And they did that late last night and you have the product of that in front of
you, I believe, all the drawings and such. And based on our discussion at that meeting
and with the submission of these plans, I don't believe either the Department of Parks and
Recreation or the Department of Housing and Human Concerns, whose involvement is
only to get this matter through the Grants Review Committee, has any objection.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Lori from Committee Members in regards to the resolution
or her statement?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR NISHIKI: None?
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh... question.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Medeiros.
like to inquire about
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Yes,
the history of the property. The property is outright County or was it State property,
executive ordered over to the County?
MS. SLOPER: Chair, if I might answer that?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead, Kim.
MS. SLOPER: Thank you. Mr. Medeiros, the property is not executive ordered from the State.
So this is, I guess, outright, as you said, County property.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And this is an original lease request or are they
already on the property?
MS. SLOPER: No, this is an original lease request.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. All right. Thank you for that information. Mahalo,
Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee Members?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Sol.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Chair, just the...the length of time, the 30 years.
Is...is that the...normally what we begin a lease, with 30 years or...or is that flexible? Is
that open for discussion?
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you, Member Kaho' ohalahala. The...the 30-year lease in this
particular instance is.. is not—in other words, the Department doesn't affix a...arbitrary
length of time for any of the leases. Our Department is responsible for taking the
applications and forwarding them to the Grants Review Committee which, by existing
law, reviews them and makes recommendations about whether the lease should be
approved or not and recommends a dollar amount figure for the lease of the property. In
this particular instance, I'm not sure how...what the length of the original request was
from the agency. But my understanding is, based on their presentation before the Grants
Review Committee, the Committee made the recommendation of a 30-year lease. And
I'm not sure if that is what the original request was. ...(Pause)... 55.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Does anyone know up there that would like to clarify this question? Can you
come up and identify yourself also, please.
MR. AYAU: Aloha. Edward Ayau, 'Aha Kukui 0 Molokai. Our original request was for a
55-year lease. And at the...the meeting with the Grants Review Committee, after further
discussion they recommended 30. And we agreed.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Chair, question then.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Question? Sol.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Can you explain to us then what was the...the
Grant Review's reason for reducing it to 30 versus the 55?
MR. AYAU: I think it was just a concern over the...the length, the longevity of it. And, you
know, I had the chance to step out of the meeting, talk to Adolph Helm who's our Board
member and...and explain to him the situation. And...and he felt comfortable that 30
was adequate. So we...we came back in and said that we...we concurred with the
recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Chair, then if there's no real...no
pressing reason for why 30 was...was determined rather, you know...other than the 55. I
mean, is this at our discretion to change that...that lease agreement time? Then I
would...
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Corporation Counsel.
MS. SLOPER: Yes, this is just the recommendation of the Grants Review Committee so the
ultimate decision is up to the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Then I would...would you like to have a
55-year lease? Would that work out better?
MR. AYAU: That was the original request.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
MR. AYAU: Sure, we're just trying to keep people happy and moving this thing along.
...(Chuckles)...
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Then I...I would ask the Chair for
consideration on maybe changing that to 55 years versus the 30, yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Any other questions for Mr. Ayau?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Medeiros, followed by Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Mahalo, Mr. Ayau. Do you know
the service life of the halau, the...the hale or the wa'a?
MR. AYAU: No, that would be a...an architectural question for...I think the response was
normally 50 years.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. That...it would be in line to have a longer lease, at
least 55 years. Sounds more correct for what your...your project entails and the service
life of the facilities. So thank you for the response. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
MR. AYAU: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. Maybe for Corporation Counsel. The
granting of 30 years, is there an option to renew lease after 30 years have gone by?
MS. SLOPER: The applicant would need to go...come back to the Council for an extension or a
new lease at that term.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Would you know if we have any leases that are 55
years?
MS. SLOPER: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: You do?
MS. SLOPER: There are some.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: And name?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Hold on. Is there any more questions for Mr. Ayau before I excuse him?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Oh, no. Not...not...not for him.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I have a...one for him.
CHAIR NISHIKI: For Mr. Ayau?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. You want.. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: No, go ahead and answer that question to Department.. .
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah. If Corporation Counsel or maybe the Director have any
information in regards to other applicants that have more than 50 years of lease with the
County.
MS. SLOPER: I know that...that there are some. It would be Kula Ag Park. The Kula
Agricultural Park has 50-year leases. And I know that there are some other ones but I'm
not...I can't tell you right off the top of my head.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: So the Kula Ag Park would be those individuals that farm in the
particular area?
MS. SLOPER: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Mr. Medeiros for Mr. Ayau.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Would the longer lease
period give you an advantage for additional funding?
MR. AYAU: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And Mr. Chair, I think Ka Lima 0 Maui is asking
for 50 years so that's another precedent. But thank you, Mr. Ayau. Mahalo,
Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Gladys.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair. Just wanted to comment that I'm aware that
Cameron Center had a 50-year lease and MEO, I believe, has one also. So there's...it's
been done quite a bit in the past.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. So there is precedence. Any more questions for Mr. Ayau before I
excuse him? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. AYAU: Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Any more discussion before the Chair's recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Recommendation.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Seeing none, the Chair would recommend of a granting of a lease to 'Aha
Kukui 0 Molokai for 30 years and I would allow the move, you know, the extension if
they wish to.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: So moved.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: I'll, I'll move to accept your recommendation and then we can
go through the amendment.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second that.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Moved and second by Mr. Pontanilla and Mr. Victorino to accept the lease of
30 years. Mr. Kaho'ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you, Chair. Then I would like to amend
the motion by changing that 30-year to 55 years.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Second.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Moved and second to amend the 30-year lease to 55-year for this lease. Any
discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Discussion.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair. I just want to ask Corp Counsel, is
there any...should be...we be made any...aware of anything with the extension of this
lease from—I mean, the amending of the lease—from 35 to...30 year to 50 years-55
years?
MS. SLOPER: I...with respect to terms or anything like that or...?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Well, just if there's any legal concerns?
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MS. SLOPER: No, it's within your purview.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Mahalo, Corporation Counsel. Mahalo,
Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. This is not relating to any lease agreements but
B&Bs, when we—and I know we do have an ordinance right now—when we created like
two-year agreements and three-years agreement, five-year agreements and ten-year
agreements and we were advised that we should make it all consistent. So by going 55
years, should we make every lease agreement consistent?
MS. SLOPER:
think that it would depend on the circumstances, I...you know, you
would need to examine the use of the property. The...like the questions that were asked
today, the longevity of the purpose that the applicant is asking for the lease. You know,
there's a lot of things that you can consider to make that determination as to how long the
lease should be.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: And thank you. And the reason why I ask you that question, a
longer lease would provide some advantage to any organization in trying to obtain grants
or even loans from lending institutions. So, thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. And I wanted to add that I think when
we do things of this nature, when we are granting leases, each one should be on its merit.
And I think this one has merit showing the construction and their ability to get out there
and get grants even before approval. So now longevity would help them get more grants
and be able to approach foundations like Weinberg and others. So I think each one has to
look at the purpose, the mission and all these other things. Like we're gonna look at Ka
Lima 0 Maui, so I...I really don't think that's a problem in my mind that we go with
different...it's not like a B&B. That's...that's almost another issue in its own respect.
But this one is, we need to look at the merit and the purpose. That way we can do a, what
I call, a justifiable lease for these various organizations. So I...I don't think there's a
problem, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Gladys.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just a comment although I won't be able to vote on this issue. I
would...I would be in support of it. And the reason I'm in support of it is because I think
this is a very concrete way for the County to assist the non-profit sector. You know,
we're going through tough times here and I know that money's been reduced and...less
money will probably...be available. But by affording the lease to the non-profit, we not
only allow them to have a place to operate but also to operate economically and to get
money which we need them to do to attract money 'cause we can't give them the money
they need. So I think this is a very positive way for us to help the non-profits.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Gladys. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Just a second opportunity. I can
understand Member Pontanilla's rationale that consistency is important. But I also, you
know, agree with Member Victorino. And the reason I say that is a non-profit or an
entity may come to us and only want a 30-year lease because of their function and their
organization. They may not want a 55-year lease. So if we set it that all leases going be
55, it may be difficult on some that don't want that long term of a lease. But a 55-year
lease or a longer lease, as we all understand it, would benefit the entities and the
non-profits in leveraging for funding. Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman, for my second and final time. And the
reason why I, you know, brought B&Bs and consistency is that too many times, you
know, the County has been sued. And it's just a matter of I asking that question, you
know, to make sure that if anything that happens in regards to extending lease or anything
like that, I wanna be assured that, you know, the County is protected and not sued all the
time. You know, I agree that an...a longer lease for any non-profit organization is
beneficial in regards to, you know, obtaining grants and even monies from lending
institutions. My only concern, you know, in regards to lease, another concern is that how
do we know if the County is gonna require the land at a future date, you know? We
could use the land for other things. And, you know, with 55 years and longer leases it
would hamper, you know, the County ability to...to utilize some of the lands. It may
not...never happen but that's some of the concerns that I just wanna point out. Thank
you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any more discussion in regards to the amendment? Mr. Kaho'ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah. Thank you, Chair. I just wanted to also
add is that today has been an exercise in this process. And we're now faced with
the...the fact that many of these non-profits could use that kind of lease extension if they
were going to be able to move forward in the development of their...properties. And to
be innovative as well, so I...I think by allowing the Molokai project a 55-year lease also
might allow them to be as innovative because now aside from the fact that they have their
halau and their...their kauhale areas that are available for multi-use, they might consider
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looking at how Molokai might provide its own innovation in renewable energies in a
project now that they're designing. That would allow them that kind of use and benefit
with the 55-year lease. So, so I...I think if we can extend that across the board for those
projects that demonstrate and on a case-by-case basis that need, then we should be able to
support it. So I just want to continue supporting this idea for Molokai's 55. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any more discussion before I call for the question?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Nope.
CHAIR NISHIKI: The question is, is to amend the lease to 'Aha Kukui 0 Molokai from 30
years to 55 years. All those in favor say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR NISHIKI: All those opposed? Let the record show five ayes, two excused,
Councilmember Mateo and Johnson.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers
Kaho'ohalahala,
Medeiros,
Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and Chair Nishiki.

Victorino,

NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Johnson and Mateo.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending approval of amendment to main motion.
CHAIR NISHIKI: To the main motion, to now authorize a grant of a lease of County real
property to 'Aha Kukui 0 Molokai for 55 years as amended. All those in favor say,
"aye."
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR NISHIKI: All those opposed? Motion carried.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers
Kaho'ohalahala,
Medeiros,
Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and Chair Nishiki.

Victorino,

NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Johnson and Mateo.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
ITEM NO. 13: AUTHORIZING A GRANT OF A LEASE OF COUNTY REAL
PROPERTY TO J. WALTER CAMERON CENTER (WAILUKU) (C.C.
No. 09-119)

CHAIR NISHIKI: The next item on the agenda is Item No. 13. This is Authorizing a Grant of a
Lease of County Real Property to J. Walton... Walter Cameron Center. Administration.
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. As we all heard this morning, this proposed lease
extension would allow the Cameron Center to secure financing for some planned
improvements to their... energy efficiency for their complex. The Department has no
objection to that and to the granting of the lease.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for the Director in regards to the lease to J. Walter Cameron
Center?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Oh, I...Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Kaho'ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah, again, clarification. While this says 35,
are we...in testimony had heard that they were seeking a 50, 55-year lease. So, so if the
Director...is...is that...is that an issue to look at the 55-year lease as well?
MS. TSUHAKO: Member Kaho'ohalahala, this is another instance where the agency had made
a original request to the Grants Review Committee for a longer duration of time.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: Uh-huh.
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MS. TSUHAKO: And in their explanation to the Grants Review Committee and the
Committee's review of the material and consideration of all the factors that they
considered, had actually made a recommendation for 30...for 35 years rather than 55
years.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions for Lori? Joseph Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah. Thank you. If we decide to extend it to 55 years, will the
extension be from today going forward or based on the existing term agreement from
1969 going forward?
MS. TSUHAKO: If the decision is made by this body to grant a 55-year lease, it would be...the
55 years would begin at the signing of the lease.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: The new lease?
MS. TSUHAKO: The new lease, yes.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: So, is this understood that it would not start from 2024 but when the Mayor
signs? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. So, on...on this lease as we have
heard you describe, do you get a report from the GRC on the reasons they determine the
number on the lease? Does a report from their deliberations on this go back to you, the
Director of the Department?
MS. TSUHAKO: I didn't get a report on the deliberations, Mr. Medeiros. I get a final
recommendation from the Grants Review Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, in that recommendation, when they set the term of
the lease, do they give the reasons for selecting that number for the lease?
MS. TSUHAKO: I believe if the applicant is present, they do have conversations with them
about...the...the applicant is usually present when they deliberate anyway. So, the...the
person would be able to hear the rationale for the Committee's recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: But, yeah, but, yeah, I...I realize...I'm sure that goes on.
But I...my question is, do you get a report about their determination of the number of
years or the lease and their reasoning behind that?
MS. TSUHAKO: I get a report on the recommended years on the lease and the recommended
lease fees but I do not get a...a specific statement from the GRC that lists the rationale
behind their decision. I simply get a recommendation.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right. My suggestion would be that they include in their
report their reasoning and rationale to come up with the number of years for the lease so
that that might become a part of our binder in our consideration of the number of years
the lease is determined. I think that would be helpful because they may have some
reasons that we don't hear here and we don't know. And they may be very important and
valid reasons for them determining the number of years on their recommendation. So I
would suggest that, you know, the report to you include their rationale or criteria that
they have determined so that it helps us in our deliberations on...on the lease.
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you very much for that suggestion. I will ask the Grants Review
Committee to do that for me.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Director. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other discussion? Gladys.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much for the opportunity, Chair. Again, as a
non-voting member of this Committee, I'd like to disclose that I sit on the Board of
J. Walter Cameron Center. And I'm very familiar with the financial situation that the
Board is facing and the agency is facing. And one of the big factors is the cost of
electricity. That...that budget item for electricity had continued to escalate and escalate
and it was more than doubled every year what we had budgeted, especially when the, you
know, electricity prices were through the roof there for a while. So it became incumbent
upon the Director and he's taking the lead. And I...I really admire the work that he's
done. He's done a yeoman's job in trying to reduce that bill. And this photovoltaic
system is an integral part of being able to reduce that even farther. And I think it's not
only about money. But it's also about becoming a green facility which he's moving us
toward. So in order for him to effectively get this lease, it's a 20 years plus 20 years—the
55-year lease is very important. And so I would like to advocate for that although I'm
not in a position to take action.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you for your comments, Gladys. Any other discussion?
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah. Thank you, Chairman. Before you make your
recommendation, again, I...I just wanna notify this Committee that I'm a committee
member for the...I used to be the Facility and Maintenance Committee for Cameron
Center. And, again, you know, as I stated earlier, one of the things that we struggled with
in regards to reducing electrical costs is just that, and the different alternatives that we
look at including wind generation. But if there's no objections, Chairman, like to
be a voting member. I wanna disclose that I'm a committee member of the Facility and
Maintenance Committee and...and I wanna take part in this decision-making. Thank
you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Any objections from Committee Members to
allow Mr. Pontanilla to vote?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: No objections.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: One more question.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. So Member Pontanilla asked a question. And...and
I heard the response and that was if this is successful, the lease would be executed and the
55 years that's recommended will start then. So the lease up to 2024 would therefore be
terminated?
MS. SLOPER: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other discussion before the Chair's recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Recommendation.
CHAIR NISHIKI: The Chair is going to recommend authorizing a grant of a lease of County
real property to J. Walter Cameron Center for 35 years and the filing of the item.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Moved and second by Mr. Pontanilla to adopt the grant of a lease of County
real property to J. Walter Cameron Center for 35 years.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chairman?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Amendment, Mr. Pont...oh, Kaho' ohalahala?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Chair, I would like to offer an amendment to the
main motion and...to change that lease time to 55 years.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Second.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Moved and second to change the County lease to J. Walter Cameron Center
to 55 years, instead of 35 years. Any discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. I...I just wanna say thank you to Member
Kaho' ohalahala for making that amendment. You know, like Member Baisa who is not a
sitting member of this Committee, she explained it well that, you know, in order for
Cameron Center to...to come up with the photovoltaic, it's gonna take some public
money—not public—private money to install this particular system. And at the end of
40...at the end of the 40-year term, then Cameron Center can negotiate for the purchase
of the system. So I just wanna say, you know, thank you for extending the lease to
55 years.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Gladys.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And I...I, too, would like to thank
my colleagues for considering their request. It certainly is a very important part of the
three-year plan that Cameron Center is embarking on in order to rehab their building and
reduce costs and eventually become a green building which I think is wonderful. And I
wish all of their people would begin to work that way. I think the F&M Committee and
the Director worked really, really hard in trying to take us to a new level.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any other comments? All those in favor of the amendment to
extend the...lease of the County property to J. Walter Cameron from 35 to 55 years, say
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR NISHIKI: All those opposed? Motion carried. Let the record show five ayes, two
excused, Councilmembers Mateo and Johnson.
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VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers
Kaho'ohalahala,
Medeiros,
Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and Chair Nishiki.

Victorino,

NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Johnson and Mateo.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending approval of amendment to main motion.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: The main motion.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Now to move from the motion as adopted to allow a grant of a lease to...of
County real property to J. Walter Cameron Center of 55 years. All those in favor say,
"aye"
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR NISHIKI: All those opposed? Let the record show five ayes, two excused, Mateo and
Johnson.
VOTE:

Medeiros,
AYES: Councilmembers
Kaho'ohalahala,
Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and Chair Nishiki.

Victorino,

NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Johnson and Mateo.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution and FILING of
communication.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
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ITEM NO. 17: AUTHORIZING A GRANT OF A LEASE OF COUNTY REAL
PROPERTY TO MENTAL HEALTH KOKUA (WAILUKU) (C.C. No.
09-145)

CHAIR NISHIKI: We'll move to Item 17. Director Tsuhako.
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The next item on our agenda is the request for a lease
of—a Grant of a Lease of Real Property to Mental Health Kokua. Mental Health Kokua
is a local non-profit that provides assistance to those who have mental illness. I...I noted
that there were no representatives from this agency here today. And I'm sorry that no
one is here. Two members of that administration of that program did appear before the
Grants Review Committee when this was put before the Committee. The purpose of
the...of the resolution is to authorize a grant of a 15-year lease for a property in Wailuku
that the agency uses as a emergency shelter for those who are mentally ill. And my
understanding is that the agency has worked out an agreement with the emergency room
at the hospital, as well as with the Police Department, to try and not have some people
who have mental health episodes not have to be hospitalized and not get arrested and then
taken into custody but use the programming as well as the facility in question here as an
alternative. A low, much lower cost alternative to psychiatric hospitalization or to
incarceration. The Department is supportive of the grant of real property for...for those
purposes. . . . (change tape, start 2B).. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ms. Tsuhako, this property in question, I'm...trying to
ascertain right now, is this a County piece of property or is it owned by somebody else
from which we lease it? This is County? I think it says County here so I'm just asking.
MS. TSUHAKO: Yes, I believe the County owns that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Owns it outright, right? Okay, the second question I have
for you is, they're asking for 15 years and we've heard the discussion over and over and
over about long-term lease. You know, the Mental Health Association and Mental
Health Services has been battered and continues to be battered by the cutbacks both on
the State and Federal levels, especially the State level as you well aware of yesterday's
speech by our Governor. I guess the question I have, this 15 years, what was the
rationale? Was that what they asked for? Or was that...they asked for more and then,
you know, this is what the Grants Review Committee came up with?
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you for your question, Member Victorino. This is another example of
an agency that came before the Grants Review Committee and made a request for a
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longer term on their lease. The original request that was made by Mental Health Kokua
was for a lease of 50 years. And after deliberating and hearing from the agency, the
Grants Review Committee made a recommendation for...for a lease of 15 years instead
of the original 50 that were...requested by the agency.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And was there...what was their rationale in
reducing it? Because I seem to...they've done it across the board but this one went from
50 down to 15. That's way less than 30 or anything else. What was the rationale behind
of that one? Do you have any idea?
MS. TSUHAKO: Not specifically. just...I happened to be there at the Grants Review
Committee for a portion of the discussion but I cannot remember specifically what
the...what the concerns were that the commissioners expressed about granting a 50-year
lease. And I think they're—in general, if I could say this on their behalf -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS. TSUHAKO: --is that they...they had some of the same concerns that Councilmember
Pontanilla talked about which is affording agencies long-term leases and not being really
sure that the leases were...that...that the property wouldn't be needed in some other form
down the road by the County or that there might not be some other uses for it. And I
think that contributed to the recommendation that the duration of the lease be shortened.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Mr. Chair, I will, at the appropriate time, make an
amendment to extend this longer than—and I may go to 30 years or something of that
nature—but again, this is not culture. This is not something that we can see and feel and
touch. This is something that has a profound effect on our community. And you as well
as I know, Mr. Chair, we have been...this area of mental health services has been
decimated with cutbacks. And I think at this point in time, I'd like to show the
community that we support whether it's a...a hale for our canoes and cultural and...and
host culture support and J. Walter Cameron for all the things they do, that something like
this needs to be made longer also so that that particular group has the knowledge and
confidence to continue to offer the services for which we all can see is being cut badly in
our community. And the need is not going to diminish. If anything, it is continuously
growing. So I...I would like to...I will make an amendment at a... at the point when you
make your recommendation, Mr. Chair. But this is another example, I think, really of a
group that needs more support. And this is one way we can show our support with this
particular group. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Chairman?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Mr. Medeiros.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. I'd like to ask the Director and/or
Corporation Counsel, in the lease agreement the lessor is us, the County? Would that be
the correct term? And the lessee is the non-profit or the applicant, right?
MS. TSUHAKO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So in...our leases for County property, are there clauses
that say that the lessor can terminate at any particular time for certain reasons? Or can
the... is there a clause that the lessee can terminate without penalty? And the reason I ask
that is if we're talking about extending the number of years for this particular lease that
was decided on...by GRC and there are no representatives from the non-profit to tell us
indeed they want the longer lease or not, then I think the County needs the protection to
say that, well, in...in...in the lease, do we have clauses that say that either the lessor or
the lessee can terminate the lease for their reasons?
MS. SLOPER: There...there are provisions within the general terms and covenants in the lease
document. I think it's Exhibit...Exhibit 3 to the lease. And there are provisions for, you
know, if the lessee breaches any terms or covenants of the lease, then, yes, the County
can terminate the lease. There are...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Say the lessee or—I don't know, if this case it's called the
"grantee"—but—oh, it says "lessor" and "lessee". Okay, so say the lessee, we provide
for them to have a 50-year lease. And for their reasons, they cannot utilize that term, that
they may all of a sudden say, well, you know, our non-profit will disband. We would no
longer exist. So they can't say if we give them a long lease, longer than what GRC says,
that they can, at any point, the lessee say, we'd like to terminate the lease prior to the, you
know, matured of the lease...the maturity of the lease.
MS. SLOPER: Yes, well, in the instance that you were just describing where the lessee would, I
guess, cease to exist -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Correct.
MS. SLOPER: --there would no longer be an entity to be the lessee so that the agreement would
have to be cancelled. So...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Well, even if the lessee does remain to exist but no longer
want to use that property, are they allowed to say, we are...no longer need to use this
property and we'd like to terminate our lease prior to the maturity of the lease?
MS. SLOPER: Yes, and, you know...we can include something specific that would state that.
But that would -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Would that be --
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MS. SLOPER: --generally...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --the general provisions of a County lease for...for that
allowance?
MS. SLOPER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Corp. Counsel and Director. Mahalo,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And I think, Lori, in lieu of questions being asked, we may ask you to present
to us minutes of the GRC. That way we have an idea. Also, I think many of us may not
know if there is...is an existing lease on this property now. And if we could also get that
information–if there is a lease, to show us the lease that is now in existence.
MS. TSUHAKO: Right. So, thank you, Mr. Chairman. What we will do in the Department is
we will gather the minutes of the Grants Review Committee for the day that the agencies
made their presentation before the Committee and submit that as well as whatever
existing lease. If there is an existing lease in place, we'll submit that as part of our
transmittal so that the Committee can review all of that prior to making your decision.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. And for clarification, they did...they did ask for 50 years?
MS. TSUHAKO: The original request from Mental Health Kokua was for a 50-year lease,
correct.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. And...and finally, did GRC look at capital improvements leases and
maybe gave them a longer lease whereby—I don't know if this program was asking for
any capital improvements. Were they?
MS. TSUHAKO: I don't believe the discussion...I don't...I don't believe they were discussing
any...proposed capital improvement projects for this piece of property. I know that there
is a structure that exists and Mr. Cummings, who's a Program Director, did speak about
some improvements that had been made previously. But they were to my...to my
recollection, there were no projects planned.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
MS. TSUHAKO: And...and I don't know that the Grants Review Committee had made that real
distinction between leases of property for which improvements were planned or not. I
think they just sort of have tackled each one of the requests based on what's presented to
them at the time of their meeting.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you for the clarification, Lori.

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 3, 2009

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Chairman?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Kaho'ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you, Chair. I have a...just a
couple questions about...one is, I'm sorry that the...the applicant themselves are not
present here to help us understand more fully, I think, what their needs are. The other is
it appears that the applicant is also based on... on Oahu?
MS. TSUHAKO: Oahu is their station, correct. But they have...they have satellites in various
parts of... of the State.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, so are they currently operating here?
MS. TSUHAKO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah. In...are they in this location right now?
MS. TSUHAKO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And then as I'm looking at the...the
attachment that describes the...the...where the property is located, can you help clarify
for me so I understand where this is?
MS. TSUHAKO: This is a property that's off Iao...
CHAIR NISHIKI: Valley Road.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Iao Valley.
MS. TSUHAKO: Iao Valley Road.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. TSUHAKO: And if you're going up Iao Valley Road, it'll be on the right side and it's
off—you have to drive in quite a ways to get there. So it's a home. It's sort of sheltered
from the roadside. I don't think you could see it from...from the highway. And they've
used that facility for a...many, many years to do mental health programs.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So they are currently in the...in the
structure then.
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MS. TSUHAKO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And we're looking at an extension of... of a
lease?
MS. TSUHAKO: We're doing, as far as I understand, we're doing a new lease because their
previous lease...had expired.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: So they do not have a lease agreement currently
then?
MS. TSUHAKO: I don't believe they do.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: They have had an agreement for the last—how
long?
MS. TSUHAKO: They—I think historically they've been using that facility for about the past
20 years.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: With the lease?
MS. TSUHAKO: With the lease, yes. And it...it...
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: That has officially expired?
MS. TSUHAKO: What—yes. And...and if I could just briefly, when the Policy Committee,
over the last time was considering some of these leases, I explained that the Department
had had...had experienced a backlog on processing of leases of real property. And due to
that backlog, some of the agencies that'll come before you in the weeks to...weeks and
months ahead, have not been able to pursue capital improvement projects and things of
that nature. In order to address that backlog, I assigned one of my staff members to
dedicate her time to addressing that backlog and to try and to get all of these leases up to
date because some of them had, in fact, expired. And so we're trying to do that process
right now.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And then I guess, just for clarification
then, they are located within a residential area then?
MS. TSUHAKO: You know, I'm not exactly certain what the zoning is in that area but there are
a lot of residences around there, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: So just by this attached -MS. TSUHAKO: Map.
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: --map, I'm just assuming so I just wanted some
clarification, that there are people that live in the other areas that surround that property.
MS. TSUHAKO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yes, okay. And then has...has it been an issue
with that community or those residents that the facility is located within their...their
immediate residences there?
MS. TSUHAKO: Not to my knowledge. I...I think as...because of the...the licensing
requirements that the agency has to meet, the State licensing requirements of the
Department of Health, there probably have been opportunities for neighbors to offer
feedback to the State before they re-grant licenses for the agency to use this facility as
they are. And so I don't know of any specific complaints that have been lodged against
Mental Health Kokua or their services or their clients there.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So...is there...you don't know if that was
part...in part any of the discussions or considerations by the Grants Review Committee?
MS. TSUHAKO: None of that was discussed to my recollection.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. That's why, Chair. I think...would've
been good to have someone from the agency present.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. Well, the Chair can defer this item if you would want to. There's no
rush. To get more clarification for some of the Members in a request rather than passing
this out. So -COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --is this...
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah. Well, I think...I realize that trying to ask
the Department for specific questions like this that they may not fully have, you know,
informed answers for. It would be remiss that we don't ask the agency those questions so
that we're clear in our minds what it is we're dealing with. And especially if we're gonna
make a...a substantial change from 15 which is the recommendation from the Grants
Review to 55, then I would like to have the...the agency present to at least help us to
understand. And I understand the idea that we have...the County has been slow in...in
moving...leases to current status but in this particular case, I...I think I would like a little
bit more information from the agency.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Any objections to deferral from any Members?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objection.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Pontanilla, would you like to speak?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah. One of the concerns that I had is in regards to the Grants
Review Committee meeting, you know, knowing that, you know, this—I think it's in a
residential subdivision—what is the process by the Department in regards to renewing
any...any type of lease within residential areas? Do we notify the surrounding neighbors
in regards to any of the renewal because, you know, although we don't have anybody
here from the agency to...to discuss this thing...this matter with, there must be a criteria
in regards to, you know, if you have a facility like this in a residential area for some
feedback from the surrounding neighbors. And Mr. Kaho' ohalahala brings out, you
know, several good points in regards to the GRC might have had some inclination to
provide that 15 year. But I...I can accept your recommendation to defer this and get
more information from the agency or even from the GRC in regards to...their
decision-making. But I want to know, you know, in renewing leases within residential
subdivisions, if there's any requirements in notifying surrounding neighbors.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And...and that request, Lori, you will take to the GRC? Or if you know and
allow that information to be present at our next meeting about -MS. TSUHAKO: Yes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --notification of the neighborhood.
MS. TSUHAKO: I...I will. I will notify Mental Health Kokua that these questions have arisen
today. And to answer your question specifically, Mr. Pontanilla, the Department doesn't
have a...a process to go out and... and survey neighbors and receive feedback before
processing the lease applications. However, as I had mentioned to Member
Kaho'ohalahala, I believe that Mental Health Kokua, because of the license structure
with...within the Department of Health, they need to have certain licensure
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
MS. TSUHAKO: --requirements in place. And I'm sure the Department of Health has done
their due diligence to get that information from the neighbors or from... solicit that
information from others in order...before they were to grant a license to Mental Health
Kokua to operate this facility in that place. We can certainly ask the agency to provide
that if that would help this body make a determination of the worthiness of the lease.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, thank you. And there are some conditions that already
written, yeah? And in this case here, you know, nothing about when renewing any leases
about the surrounding neighbors. But there are some conditions that the grantee might
have to meet or...is required to meet. So thank you, Chairman.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Pontanilla, for your sensitivity to the community. And
so, Lori, if you'll follow through with that request.
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you, thank you. I will.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Appreciate it. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. And I...I, too, would support your
recommendation for deferral so that we could get more information. And part of your
request as the Chair under your signature would indeed...should indeed include, as you
say, to have the applicant present at our next meeting so that we can ask the applicant.
And, but I wanted to ask—because the location was brought up by Member
Kaho' ohalahala and other Members, and I still don't know where this is. I know where
Iao Valley Road is. Now can...the Director, you tell me, as you go up Iao Valley Road
and there's a fork in the road that turns right into the valley and...
MS. TSUHAKO: Yeah, that's the...that's the road.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So you turn down?
MS. TSUHAKO: Yes. You turn down.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So it's down in that area.
MS. TSUHAKO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, okay. That better...I...I have a better understanding
where it is. My next question is, is this a wooden structure that they're in?
MS. TSUHAKO: I...I believe it is.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. TSUHAKO: I remember it. I went there years ago.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh, you did?
MS. TSUHAKO: Yeah. I'm pretty sure.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And I would think it's a wooden structure if it's
down there in... in that residential area. But my next question is, who is responsible for
maintenance of the facility?
MS. TSUHAKO: The agency is.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: The agency. And the reason I ask that is, when we...when
we deliberate on possibly amending the number of years to longer periods and it's
wooden, what is the liability if the...the agency does not maintain it? Such as, you know,
termite, you know, damage and so forth, what is the liability to the County if something
occurs if the facility is not maintained to be safe and durable?
MS. SLOPER: Member Medeiros, one of the requirements of the lessee, and in this case also the
grantee because there's also a grant agreement -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. SLOPER: --that is executed between the County and the applicant, is an insurance
requirement so the applicant or lessee is also required to have sufficient insurance also
naming the County as an additional insured on their policy.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for that response. And finally,
Mr. Chairman, I'd like to ask, being that it was expressed that this lease is expired, what
gives the agency the official right to continue to be on the property? And what kind of
liability does it present the County for not having a current lease with the agency?
MS. SLOPER: Again, thank you. There's a provision also in the County leases that allows for, I
guess, kind of carryover when a lease term expires. The...it's almost akin to, like a
month-to-month on a residential lease if you, you know, keep going. So that's what these
agencies are operating under. I mean, there's a number, actually, of agencies that are
operating currently without a...active lease.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So the County is protected because the provisions of
a lease include when the lease expires that there's a transitional period that they're
allowed to continue to be there until a new lease is executed?
MS. SLOPER: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Corporation Counsel. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Let the record show the presence of Jo Anne Johnson
here. Thank you. Gladys.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Just a brief comment on this. I
don't know what process we take in notifying directors or agencies that, you know,
they're gonna be heard in...in the Committee. But as a former director and on the boards
I participate on, when we're...our lease is up, there's no question that you need to be
there. So I'm hoping that this director was informed and at least a board member or
somebody could come. So if we're going to...if you're going to defer, I would hope that
the invitation is made and, you know, they understand that they must be here because it's
hard for the Committee to decide.
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I am a little familiar with the site of this. Now I recall where this is. I initially couldn't
remember the name of the agency. But I remember visiting this thing in Iao Valley. And
it's kind of a two-story building and it's a...a very quiet location. It's kind of secluded.
The building is secluded. It isn't like there's neighbors right next door. And it is a
two-story. And I remember going to a meeting or conference in the second... second
level. It's a very, very attractive...attractive building. So I think it would be also a good
idea to ask the Director maybe before the meeting if he could send, or she could send—
or whoever it is—some information about the program. You know, how many clients
they serve, how long they've been around, if there's any board members. You know, it
really helps the Committee and myself in making a decision when we understand the, you
know, the...the stability of the agency that we're funding. And I certainly agree with
Member Victorino that we do want to assist the mental health services in this community.
It really, really needs help. But, again, in making this kind of a decision, you want to
understand the...the agency. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. So, Lori, if you understand some of the concerns brought up by
Gladys and answering those questions such as the history of the program. Thank you.
Any other questions? Seeing none, the Chair would recommend deferral of this item.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (Excused: DAM)
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
ITEM NO. 18: AUTHORIZING A GRANT OF A LEASE OF COUNTY REAL
PROPERTY TO KA LIMA 0 MAUI, LTD. (WAILUKU) (c.c. No. 09-146)

CHAIR NISHIKI: We'll move to Item 18. Lori.
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Item 18 is the proposed grant of a lease of County real
property to Ka Lima 0 Maui. And I...and I think this body has heard a lot of testimony
about the reason for Ka Lima's request. I spoke with Ms. Ratte last year, I guess, or
maybe at the very beginning of this year, after the Policy Committee chose to defer this
item. We...we talked a lot about what the agency strategy was in seeking an extended
lease prior to having more of their plans developed in greater detail. And what I
understood from her and from one of her Board members was that they as a group had sat
down and decided as they strategized how they were gonna ultimately achieve their goal
is that this lease was the first issue that they needed to address. Is that they needed to
have the stability of a long-term lease before they started working on...on building,
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construction... construction for further expansion of their programs, as well as for
the...the housing that they talked about to serve some of their developmentally disabled
clients. And so based on...based on that and...and the fact that Ka Lima provides a very
unique service to our community. And I think our community benefits ten times over
from the work that those clients provide for us that the Department is very supportive of
this application and asks you to give it your consideration.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions from Committee Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. Recommendation?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Seeing none, the Chair is recommending to adopt the resolution granting a
lease of County real property to Ka Lima 0 Maui, Ltd. for 50 years at a dollar per year.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Moved by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Any discussion? All
those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCILMEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR NISHIKI: All those opposed? Motion is carried. Five ayes, two excused,
Councilmembers Kaho'ohalahala and Mr. Mateo. Also, the filing of the item.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Johnson, Medeiros, Victorino, Vice-Chair
Pontanilla, and Chair Nishiki.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Kaho'ohalahala and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution and FILING of
communication.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
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ITEM NO. 11: ACCEPTING DONATION FROM ELLEN F. CRAWFORD
(DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS, KAUNOA
SENIOR SERVICES) (C.C. No. 09-97)
CHAIR NISHIKI: We'll turn to Item 11.
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This item regards a donation from Ellen F. Crawford
to the Department of Housing and Human Concerns, Kaunoa Senior Services in the
amount of $1,000. As you saw in the resolution and the attached correspondence from
Ms. Crawford, she was making this donation in memory of her mother who was a
beneficiary of the exemplary service provided by our County's Meals on Wheels
program. She...Ms. Crawford noted that she believes that without this program, her
mother would've, you know, perished...much sooner and she wanted to make a donation
to both honor her mother's memory, as well as thank the County for providing the service
and perhaps by making the contribution allow some other homebound senior who needs
home-delivered meals to be able to use that service. And so with gratitude from the
Department as well as from Kaunoa Senior Services, we ask for acceptance of the
donation from Ms. Crawford.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions from Committee Members? Seeing none, Chair is proposing that
we adopt the resolution authorizing acceptance of a donation of $1,000 from
Ellen F. Crawford to the County of Maui, Department of Human Services, Kaunoa Senior
Services, pursuant to Chapter 3.56, Maui County Code, and the filing of the item.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So moved.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Second.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Moved by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla. Any discussion?
Jo Anne.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just wanted to find out . . . (change tape, start 3A). . . these
resolutions and just as a curiosity do we or does the Administration send a personal thank
you note or some kind of acknowledgment stating that we graciously accept this and
giving our gratitude?
MS. TSUHAKO: We certainly do.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. I just wanted...because I know I just am assuming
that that's what we've always done, but it was asked of me the other day, well, what do
you do? Because, you know, we pass the resolution but I just wanna offer my personal
thanks to...to this individual for donating the money because I know we put additional
money into the budget for the 2010 Budget. So, thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other discussion? All those in favor, say "aye".
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR NISHIKI: All those opposed? Let the record show, five ayes, two excused,
Mr. Kaho'ohalahala and Mr. Mateo.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Johnson, Medeiros, Victorino, Vice-Chair
Pontanilla, and Chair Nishiki.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Kaho'ohalahala and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution and FILING of
communication.
CHAIR NISHIKI: We'll all turn to Item No. 12.
ITEM NO. 12: INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT/MEMORANDUM OF
UNDERSTANDING WITH THE DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH,
STATE OF HAWAII (C.C. No. 09-106)
MS. TSUHAKO: Can someone call the Fire Department?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Is the Fire Department out there?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes. There's a representative out there.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Not police, fire.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just fire.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I mean if you like come up here and stay with us,
Chief, I mean that's okay with us.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Fire Department.

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 3, 2009

CHAIR NISHIKI: Actually, it's for the Fire and Police altogether because the three...oh...and
Stan also.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: So, Chair, what are they doing?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay, so we're honored to have the presence of our new Police Chief,
Mr. Yabuta, Captain Louis Romero from the Fire Department, Battalion Chief Jeff
Shaffer from the Fire Department, and Stan Zitnick from the Office of the Mayor. Stan,
are you going to represent the communication?
MR. ZITNICK: Yes, Chair. The...the item before you is the request for an intergovernmental
agreement with the Depart... State Department of Health and the County of Maui for the
Police Department, the Fire Department, and the County...other County employees. The
purpose of this intergovernmental agreement is to support the State Department of Health
in achieving their working of objectives for public health. The Public Health Department
is the lead agency in any type of public health emergency. And, also too, it's part of the
County's efforts to be prepared and to provide public services as identified in the
continuity of government plan in their emergency operating procedures. In that plan, the
Department of Health is identified as the lead agency. Through the Department of Health
and their determination, they've deemed it more effective to have these closed dispensing
sites, which would be established for the Police Department, the Fire Department, and
County offices, than to have our employees report to mass or general sites of distribution
in times of public health emergencies. So in summary, Chair and Committee Members,
we would request your favorable support and action in supporting this intergovernmental
agreement.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any statements from either the Police or Fire? Or questions of them from
Committee Members?
MR. SHAFFER: We support Stan's request.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Shaffer.
MR. YABUTA: And the Police Department likewise. We support this.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Chief Yabuta. Any questions from...Committee Members?
Okay, so if there are no objections, the Chair would propose the adoption of three bills; a
Bill for an Ordinance Authorizing the Mayor of the County of Maui to Enter Into an
Intergovernmental Agreement/Memorandum of Understanding Between the Department
of Health, State of Hawaii and the County of Maui; the second bill, a Bill for an
Ordinance Authorizing the Mayor of the County of Maui to Enter Into an
Intergovernmental Agreement/Memorandum of Understanding Between the Department
of Health, State of Hawaii and the Maui County Department of Fire and Public Safety;
and the third bill, a Bill for an Ordinance Authorizing the Mayor of the County of Maui
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to Enter Into an Intergovernmental Agreement/Memorandum of Understanding Between
the Department of Health, State of Hawaii, and the Maui County Police Department.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Move that we adopt the three bills to pass on first reading and the
...(pause)... okay. I've been told by my Staff that the Council Members need to look at
the June 1 St memorandum sent to us by the Corporation Counsel Kimberly Sloper. And
in it, the language has been revised. So we're asking that these three bills, as revised, be
passed on first reading and ordered to print.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: You need another...another acceptance?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Another motion.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Huh?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: You need another acceptance of that or?
CHAIR NISHIKI: No, I think that the motion is fine.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, good. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Question.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. I'd like to ask Mr. Zitnick what
function will the Police and Fire Department play in this agreement?
MR. ZITNICK: Bill, all of the Departments, whether it's the general County employees or the
employees with the Fire and Public Safety or the Police Department, will
be...participating in the sense that they would be receiving either the vaccinations or
prophylaxis medications as directed or recommended by the Department of Health.
There may be some small or minor administrative support to Department of Health staff
as they come to the dispensing site in just organizing personnel through the dispensing
area.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So when you say these two Departments present this
morning will be receiving the—did you say, vac...vas...the inoculations? Meaning their
staff will? From the Department of Health?
MR. ZITNICK: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And will that also apply to the rest of the County staff or
just Fire and Police?
MR. ZITNICK: All County employees.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: All County employees.
MR. ZITNICK: That's...that's...we have...that's why there's an agreement with the...for the
Police Department, the Fire and Safety Department, and then County employees. And
also, too, for their family members.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. Okay, and so if this occurs, will the vaccinations be
voluntary or mandatory by County employees?
MR. ZITNICK: Be voluntary and it'll be upon the direction of the Department of Health is what
would be recommended. Then it would be...the recommendations would be specific to
the public health emergency. And that would be upon the recommendations of the State
Department of Health.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Because there are some people that may not wish to receive
the vaccinations or inoculations. So do our employees in the County of Maui have
that... choice to make?
MR. ZITNICK: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So the State Department of Health will not
mandatorily say that the County has to...County employees will have to receive those
vaccinations?
MR. ZITNICK: That's correct. It would be similar to the recommendations that...are currently
out for the swine flu and the influenza.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right, right. Okay, and the reason for my asking that is
when it's such a big operation, say should the need arise, how does the County interact
with the employees personal medical care people, doctors, as far as the history in
receiving these vaccinations? Do, you know, is it taken in account that there may be
abnormal reaction to the vaccination? Or do we just line 'em up like they do in the
military and you take it whether you like it or not?
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MR. ZITNICK: Not, not speaking for the Department of Health and what I've been informed on
this process, it would be...there would be information provided ahead of time. There
would be the medical conditions or identifiers that would be provided with that
recommendation from... from the doctors at the State Department of Health. And then
that would be conveyed to us.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And the management of that information will be by
the Department of Health?
MR. ZITNICK: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR NISHIKI: All those opposed? Let the record show, five ayes, two excused, Mr. Mateo
and Mr. Kaho' ohalahala.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Johnson, Medeiros, Victorino, Vice-Chair
Pontanilla, and Chair Nishiki.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Kaho' ohalahala and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of revised bills and FILING of
communication.

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you again, Departments for your attendance.
MR. ZITNICK: Thank you, Chair and Committee Members.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Also, we're filing the item.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, nice to see you on your first day.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Chief.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Congratulations.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Chief.

ITEM NO. 16: INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH THE
DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION, STATE OF HAWAII
(CONGREGATE NUTRITION AND MEALS ON WHEELS
PROGRAMS) (C.C. No. 09-132)
CHAIR NISHIKI: We'll turn to Item 16. This is another proposed Bill for an Ordinance
Authorizing the Mayor of the County of Maui to Enter Into an Intergovernmental
Agreement Between the Department of Education, State of Hawaii, and the County of
Maui.
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The Department requests your support of this bill
which would allow the Mayor to enter into an agreement with the Department of
Education, specifically for the County's use of DOE school sites for our Congregate
Nutrition and Meals on Wheels program that are currently funded through Title III of the
Older Americans Act. So the DOE has been a very good partner over the years. We
contract with some schools to actually provide the foods that's taken out and delivered to
homebound seniors, as well as through the food that's provided at congregate sites where
the seniors are able to come in to a single site and socialize and see each other regularly
and have their meals together. So we'd ask for your favorable consideration of this bill.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions? Let the record show that the Corporation Counsel send us a
revised bill on June 1, 2009. And that's the bill you should be looking at. If there are no
questions, the Chair would recommend that we adopt the bill and file the item.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So moved.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Second.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Moved and second that we adopt a Bill for an Ordinance Authorizing the
Mayor of the County of Maui to Enter Into an Intergovernmental Agreement for the
Provision of Meal Service for the Congregate Nutrition and Meals on Wheels Programs
Between the Department of Education, State of Hawaii and the County of Maui. Any
discussion? Jo Anne.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just had a question because I was thinking about what's
happening now at the State with regard to their cutbacks and also furloughing
possibilities of personnel. Have you had an opportunity, Lori, to visit with anybody to
see if any of those changes that are anticipated are going to impact this particular
program?
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MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you for your...your question, Councilmember Johnson. I've not had a
chance to talk with anybody specifically from the Department of Education. My
understanding, actually, is that the Department has not yet formulated their response to
the Governor's request to them. So they're not...I think they as an organization have not
yet decided how they're gonna meet those...the...the budget goals that she set for them.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MS. TSUHAKO: So we...I'm sure that in the process of...of working out the agreements for
use of DOE space and...and for purchase of meals, that we will be getting into more
detail about that. And I'm hopeful that they will have a more clear plan about how they
choose to respond to her request.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I...I really appreciate that because I...I know that it won't do
any harm if we passed this. Unfortunately, we don't know what the State is going to do
or be in a position to do so I think it's important that we move this forward. But I just
wanted to know, Mr. Chair, if there was anything that had changed in the interim since
this draft was done. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Jo Anne. Any other questions? All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR NISHIKI: All those opposed? Motion carried. Let the record show, five ayes, two
excused, Mr. Mateo and Mr. Kaho'ohalahala.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Johnson, Medeiros, Victorino, Vice-Chair
Pontanilla, and Chair Nishiki.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Kaho'ohalahala and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of bill and FILING of
communication.
CHAIR NISHIKI: The final concern that the Chair was remiss when we handled Item No. 5
was, if there are no objections, that the Chair was remiss in asking for the filing of the
item also.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. That is it. Any comments from Committee Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Nope.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Seeing none, meeting adjourned. Thank you. . . . (gavel).. .
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